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Royal College of Nursing response to Office for Students’ Consultation on 

implementing savings in academic years 2019-20 and 2020-21 
 
With a membership of around 435,000 registered nurses, midwives, health visitors, 
nursing students, health care assistants and nurse cadets, the Royal College of 
Nursing (RCN) is the voice of nursing across the UK and the largest professional 
union of nursing staff in the world. RCN members work in a variety of hospital and 
community settings in the NHS and the independent sector. The RCN promotes 
patient and nursing interests on a wide range of issues by working closely with the 
Government, the UK parliaments and other national and European political 
institutions, trade unions, professional bodies and voluntary organisations. 
 
Summary of overall RCN response 
 
The RCN does not agree with the proposals to cut teaching grants due to the 
potential negative impacts on the future nursing workforce, which is already in crisis.  
 
Our specific concerns are:  
 

the necessity of all health 
professions to providing the workforce for safe and effective care.  

To support the much-needed nursing workforce increase, and to support the 
Government’s commitment of 50,000 additional nurses by 2025, the RCN is calling 
for: 
 

• In England, a costed and funded workforce strategy with short- and long-
term solutions for health and care workforce supply, recruitment and 
retention based on population need.  

We cannot say conclusively in this response what the exact level that the 
teaching grants should be. This can only come from an assessment of the 
funding and planning needs of every organisation involved in the supply of 
new graduate nurses.  
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Finally, we are also concerned that this consultation is not written in accessible and 
clear language about the proposed reductions. It is essential that critically important 
proposals such as this are written in accessible language to ensure robust and 
good-faith stakeholder engagement.  
 
For further information, please contact:  

Jonathan Barron, Policy Adviser, jonathan.barron@rcn.org.uk, 020 7647 3500 

 

Policy and Public Affairs (UK and International) 
Royal College of Nursing 
February 2020 
 

i NHS Digital, Vacancy Figures [available at: https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-
information/publications/statistical/nhs-vacancies-survey]  
ii This is based on RCN analysis of bespoke data purchased from UCAS.  
iii UCAS, Admissions patterns for mature applicants 2017 cycle, [available at 
https://www.ucas.com/file/175936/download?token=UVSBJLVD] 
iv NHS Digital, Vacancy Figures [available at: https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-
information/publications/statistical/nhs-vacancies-survey] 
v This is based on RCN analysis of bespoke data purchased from UCAS.  
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